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See inside for the 
list of over 35 

individuals who 
contributed to this 
campaign in 2016.

In last winter’s newsletter, we asked for your 
support in meeting our challenge grant from 

the Mary Morton Parsons Foundation 
to complete funding for our new Farm 
Workstation building. Our community 
quickly rose to the challenge and a year 
later, we are reaping the benefits. Red Star, 
named for the breed of chickens we raise, 
is all we hoped it would be! Thank you to 
everyone who made it possible!

Introducing Red Star

Playing it Safe

Our gym floor got a 
makeover this fall thanks to founder, parent, 

board member, and longtime supporter Barbara 
Fried!  Our new artificial turf improves safety 
and is being enjoyed by volunteers and 
coworkers alike!  Thank you, Barbara!

Katie cleans wool to 
be washed and spun.

Eggs sit in baskets 
waiting to be washed.

Margaret and Connie at spinning 
wheels in the new building

The new workstation building complete with a weathervane 

Volunteers enjoy playing 
soccer on the new turf 
every Wednesday.

The turf is a 
great place for 
sports, but also 
a great place for 
floor games like 
Twister!



Sally was less verbal, but she gave me a lot of 
things beyond words. I enjoyed being with 

her and learning from her. She is one of my 
BFF‘s who taught me love, 
joy and hope in the beauty of 
Innisfree.

Akemi Fuji

Sally’s quiet mischief was 
sometimes a cause for frus-
tration and always a source 
of humor. How often when 

it came 
time to brush her teeth, 
her toothbrush was 
nowhere to be found, and 
she would answer inno-
cently, “I don’t know” 
when asked where it was. 
And after a thorough 
search of Amity, you’d 
find it in her sock drawer 
or under her pillow, and 

Sally’s eyes would twinkle with her character-
istic giggle. Unlike some at Innisfree with big 
voices and out-there 
personalities, Sally 
was small and quiet, 
but her uniqueness 
and humor shined 
through. My favorite 
example of this came 
from paper-mak-
ing in free school. A 
volunteer Margaret 
recounted the story 
to me:  back when 
papermaking was in 

the downstairs of the 
old Meadow, cowork-
ers and volunteers 

were work-
ing together 
shredding 
and sorting 
colored paper. 
Margaret 
went to check in on Sally, and she had 
written in her careful, precise script 
the words “stupid people.”   When 

Margaret recounted this 
story to me and Nancy, we laughed 
so hard we almost fell out of our 
chairs. 

Rhonda Miska

I had heard Sally liked music and 
got a first-hand surprise on one of 
our weekly trips to pick up cheese 
for Pasture Fence. Wednesdays 
on WTJU featured jazz and I had 
it playing while driving. As we 
drove through the fields, I began 

tapping on the steer-
ing wheel and making 
sounds along with the 
music. As I turned to Sally, 
I was delighted to see she 
had joined me, bobbing her head, 
attempting to snap her fingers. I 
smiled and said “Nice Sally!” and 
she too smiled.

Raphael Engel

Sally Carpenter
March 8, 1961 – November 29, 2016

In Memory

Sally and Katie share a hug.

Waving to friends at an 
Innisfree event.

Showing off some 
dance moves at a 
halloween party.

Akemi and Sally in Amity

A drawing by Nan LaCaille: 
Sally working in the woodshop



Whether it was the weekly trips to 
Whitehall, or the thrill of the monthly 

movement of his pictures and dresser, it didn’t 
take much to inspire Nicky to be the best 
person he could be. Anyone close to him knew 
the repetitive reminder of “are you being 
a gentleman” that always 
sparked Nicky’s desire to 
please those around him, 
offering a deep look into the 
nature of his soul. Motivated 
by simple joys he strived every 
day to be his best and bring 
happiness to the people he 
cared about. Nicky taught us 
all lessons on appreciating the 
little things, unconditional 
love, and of course patience. 
Gratitude for having been 
blessed by the pure love shown 
to me by Nicky has forever 
changed who I am. His time 
with us here may be over but 
the unity of his love lives on in 
all those lucky enough to have 
received his lessons on how to 
be a gentleman. 

Casey Fabbri

Nicholas Von Hohenberg
August 30, 1962 – January 18, 2017

Me and a girl from another house, Jill from 
Northern Ireland, where chatting with him 

and asked Nick what his father 
looked like, whom he talked very 
affectionately about. He looked at us 
bewildered. “What my father looks 
like? My father?” He pointed at his 
eyes, “eyes,” at his nose, “nose,” at 
his mouth, “mouth,” the whole face, 
“face. My father.” And then he gave 
us a big grin and that was that.

Moritz Denis

Nicky conquered my heart the first 
day I met him. Was it his smile and 
beautiful blue eyes; his humor; our 
common love for John Denver; his 
screaming 
around the 
house every 
morning, as 
he did not 
want to take 

a shower, go to work 
or have breakfast?! I’m 
not sure, but living with 
Nicky was the best. 
Every day I had some 
excitement with Nicky. 
I enjoy remembering 
how strong and simple 
he was in his living. He 
only wanted to have 
soda; lie down in his 
couch; get flowers and redecorate his bedroom. 
He liked order, routine, and no physical con-
tact… I was the opposite… We both adapted 
and I enjoy thinking we were best friends.

Susana Felix

Nicky with his friends at 
Christmas dinner

Nicky with one of his favorite 
animals at the C.A.R.T. program

Nicky and Susana at Halcyon

Nicky 
and Casey 

hang out 
together on 

Halcyon’s 
deck.



Innisfree Village Voice
a newsletter of

INNISFREE VILLAGE

BOARD OF OFFICERS
Melinda Robinson

President
Henry Griffin

Vice President

Barbara Fried
Chairman

Keith Lewis
Treasurer

Rich DeMong
Assistant Treasurer

Krissy Lasagna
Secretary 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
Rorie Hutter

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Kathy Abell

Nancy Chappell
Craig Dreilinger

Beth Jaeger-Landis
Wes Kitchens
Geri Schirmer
Anne Smucker
William Walker

Alison Webb
Emeritus:

Tom Nicholson
Carolyn Ohle
Phyllis Sato
Lee Walters

Photographs by
Caitlin Byrne

Tom Clay
Casey Fabbri
Susana Felix
Rorie Hutter

Monika Kohler
Nan LaCaille
Carolyn Ohle

Morgan Rogers
Emily Vanderlinden
Newsletter layout by
Becky Frith Garrity

email: 
info@innisfreevillage.org

Nonprofit
Organization
US Postage

PAID
Crozet, VA

Permit No. 17

Please see our web site at www.innisfreevillage.org

434-823-5400
434-823-5027 FAX

ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED

INNISFREE VILLAGE
5505 WALNUT LEVEL ROAD
CROZET, VIRGINIA 22932

Thanks to the support of KOVAR 
and the Bama Works Fund, the 

Fresh from the Oven
Innisfree bakery is enjoying 
their brand new steam injection 
artisan bread ovens.  The 
difference is in the crust!  If you 
haven’t tried it yet, come on by 
on a Monday or Thursday for a 
fresh sample!

Maggie shapes pretzels out of dough.

Pretzels all in a 
row ready to be 
baked

Fresh rolls baking in the beautiful new ovens 

Many hands make many pretzels! 

SAVE THE DATE!
Innisfree will host a music festival Saturday, June 24, 2017.  Stay tuned for details!



2016 Donors 

Donations Specifi ed
Anonymous
Charlottesville Area Community 

Foundation
Darby, Laura
Griffi n, Henry & Wintle, Pam
KOVAR Corporation
Ohle, Carolyn & Cooper, Todd

Farm Workstation Development
Anonymous
Beer Run
Childers, Terrence and Janice
Chovanec, Tina and Stephen
Darby, Darrel and Melissa
Davis, Justin and Martha
Drescher, Thomas and Katherine
Forney, George and Judith
Fried, Barbara
Harbison, Susan and G. Burton
Heydinger, David and Linette
Kilday, Kieran & Robinson, Melinda
Kitchens, Wes and Terry
Knapp, Joanne and Harry
Laurel Lodge Enterprises, Inc.
LeCompte, Peggy
Lesser, Monroe and Rosalie
McDonough, Lynn and Frank
Nicholson, Susanna
Nozaki, Roger and Barbara
Osborne, Linda
Ostrowsky, Mildred
Pentz, Phil and Karen
Perry, Audy and Laura
Robbennolt, Patricia R.
Robbins, Andrea
Seithers, Steve and Martha
Serdoz, Gail
Smith, Sandra D
Snyder, Marvin and Arlyne
Straub, Nancy
The Mary Morton Parsons Foundation
Vicker, Sonja
Wieboldt, Robert and Mary Ellen
Wool, Susan
Zeisler, Katherine & Cooper, Jeffrey
Zell, Ada and Wayne

Fitness Center Fund
Fried, Jonathan Trust
Lewis, Kim and Keith
Raupp, Lloyd and Sue

 General Fund
Anonymous
AmazonSmile
Antrim, Phoebe
Applied Materials / Global Impact
Arnold, Nancy
Avner Memorial Fund of The Pittsburgh 

Foundation

Baker, Ruth and Bob
Behr, Rick
Beller Family Charitable Fund
Berley, David and Estelle
Berley, Madaleine
Bertram, Edward and Nancy
Bolyard, Charles and Sandra
Bonnie, Richard and Kathleen
Botts, Barbara
Botzow, Rufus Cole and Heidi
Bradfi eld, Mark and Paula
Brownell, Bonnie and Bowman, Jeffrey
Brubaker, Joel
Burstein, Carol
Busse, Perry
Carpenter, Martha
Chappell, Nancy
Charlottesville Area Community 

Foundation
Chovanec, Tina and Stephen
Clarke, Muriel
Coffey, Terry
Commonwealth of Virginia Campaign 

(CVC)
Crock, Sally
Dalley, JoAnn and David
Daniels, Richard and Cynthia
Darby, Mike and Ann
David, M.D., Joseph
DeMong, Richard and Linda
Dreelin, Mary
Eastham, III, R. Jack and Micheline B.
Elwell, Barbara and Michael
Ennis, Margaret
Fahl, Douglas and Laurie
Fardowners Restaurant Inc.
Farrell, Laura
Folger, Lee
Foreman, David
Foster Well & Pump Co. Inc.

Frasier, Mr. and Mrs. John
Gair, Cynthia
Galgano, Laura
Garrity, Becky and Bob
Gertrude and Philip Hoffman 

Philanthropic Fund
Gilbert, Emily
Gilbert, Martha O.
Gilbert, Peter and Sarah
Goldstein, Morton and Racelle
Goodwin, David
Grantham, Thomas and Elaine
Gray, William S. and Antoinette
Green, Laurie
Griffi n, Henry & Wintle, Pam
Griffi n, Leslie
Griffi n, Margaret & Sillars, Scott
Grover, John and Marie
Hamilton, Clifford
Harbison, Susan and G. Burton
Harrill, Roy and Lynda
Hartman, David and Kristen
Herbert, Georgia
Herzog, Jeffrey and Jacqueline
Holaday, Kate
Horan-Sholl, Debra and Sholl, Lyman
Hutter, Stuart and Aurore
Johnson, William and Sarah
Jones, Jerry and Timmie
Jordan, Dennis, Dyanna and Tammy
Kenney, John and Melinda
Kilday, Carolyn and Lankford, Chris
Kilday, Kieran & Robinson, Melinda
Kitchens, Helen
Kitchens, Wes and Terry
Knapp, Joanne and Harry
Knapp, William
Knudsen, Chuck and Ellen
Kolker, Carole
Kruer,  George and Florence

We would like to recognize the many generous benefactors who supported us over the past year and for many 
years prior.  Innisfree is strong and flourishing because of the generous support of our wider community.  
Thank you.



Lasagna, Krissy & Starsia, Dominic
Lasagna, Mosie
Leahy, John
Leffl er, Melvyn and Phyllis
Lentz, Stan and Binkie
Lesser, Monroe and Rosalie
Levenson, Jack
Levin, Kerry
Lewis, James and Mabel
Lewis, Kim and Keith
Lieb, Toby
Lindhart, Tara and Ron
Luria Fleisher, Trudy
Lyons, Myrna
MacArthur, Diana
Macdonald, Liz 
Magrum, Charles and Lenore
Marionni, Joan
Mason, Joseph
Matia, Walter
Maxson, David & Gray, Nancy
McCarty, Brian D. and Allison
McCarty, William
McCauley, Susan & Ussery, Michael
McDonald, Jay and Janet
McDonough, Lynn and Frank
McDonough, Monique and Greg
Melvin, Thuy-Ahn and Jason
Meredith, Deborah
Michel, Timothy and Virginia
Miller, Dudley and Debi
Mills, Rodney and Gayle
Mitchell, Frederick and Ginny
Moat, Alice and Dave
Montfair Resort Farm
Morris, David and Katherine
Murphy, Angela & Schwartz, Michael
Myers, Mary
Nash, James
Nelson, Susan & Byrd, Warren
Nguyen, Ngheim and Linh
Nicholson, Tom and Sherry
Nozaki, Roger and Barbara
Ohle, Carolyn & Cooper, Todd
Oliver, Patricia and John
Orlando, Mr. and Mrs. Joseph C.
Ornstein, Ron and Michelle
O’Sullivan, Ellie and Bill
Ostrowsky, Mildred
Owen Charitable Foundation
Pearce , Brownie and Elizabeth
Pearce, Betty 
Pearce, David and Patti
Pearce, John Michael
Pelletier, Bernard and Nancy
Pfl ug, Carolyn and John
Pluta, Maude Ann
Reeves, Joan
Richardson, Mr. and Mrs. Thomas
Rieder, Katherine
Robbins, Andrea
Robbins, Mr. and Mrs. David
Royall, Sarah
Rubin, Steven and Gail
Ryan, Joan
Saidman, Beth & Brinkman, David
Saidman, Perry
Sato, Phyllis
Schirmer, Geri and Bruce
Schroeder, Alaina & Loy, John

Schroll, John and Melville, Amy
Seithers, Steve and Martha
Shapiro, Allan and June
Sharp, Edwin
Shaviv, Paula and Roey
Shea, Hilda D.  Trust
Sheets, Polly
Siemers, Paul
Smucker, Anne & Lombard, Kristi
Snyder, Marvin and Arlyne
Spivak, Naomi and Mario
Stafford, Annie
Stanier, Paul and Gloria
Staples, A. Penn
Stehlin, Bill and Caldwell, Cathy
Stein, Sarah
Sugar Hollow Farms LLC
Sweeney, Kevin
Szwedo, David
T&N Printing
Tankard, Philip and Lattimore, Cynthia
Tannen, Andy
Taylor, Dr. and Mrs. Edmund
The GE Foundation
Thompson, Elsie Wilson and W. 

McIlwaine
Thomsen, Linda & Cornwell, Don
Tusak, F. and L.
Tyler, Robert O.
Vanmerkensteijn, Sallie
Vincenti, David and Leora
VonFrieling, Chris
Wagner, Howard and Peterson, 

Normandie
Walker, Jo Anne and Bill
Walters, Lee
Watkins, Kenneth and Cooley, William
Waugh, Darrell and Catherine
Webb, Alison and Bernard
Wells, Sally 
West, David and Sue
West, George and Sago, Debbie
West, Hugh and Rosalie
West, R. Owen and Lynn
Westley, Cindy & Evans, Alan
Wieboldt, Robert and Mary Ellen
Wilcox, Annette
Wilkinson, Lee and Debbie
Williams Parker Harrison Dietz & Getzen
Williams, Dr. Michael and Rebecca
Williamson, John and Susan
Withers, Chris and Susan
Wolf, M.D., Andrew and Anne
Wool, Susan
Yongue, Charles and Elna
Zuckerman, Shelton and Mrs.

In-Kind and Services
Cogswell, Lisa
Darby, Mike and Ann
Ohle, Carolyn & Cooper, Todd
Westley, Cindy & Evans, Alan

Meadow Building
Griffi n, Henry & Wintle, Pam
James Levinson Trust

Scholarship Fund
Anonymous
Ennis, Margaret
Hentges, Michael and Melissa
West, Hugh and Rosalie
West, R. Owen and Lynn

Septic System
The Nash Family Foundation

Volunteer Appreciation Fund
McDonough, Lynn and Frank

Memorials
Sterling and Judy Brubaker
Ballmann, Frank
Brooks, Anita
Brown, Lois
Brubaker, David and Berghausen, Elaine
Costanzo, Carol
Frederikse, Yolanda
Lee, Beth and Wendell
Ohle, Carolyn & Cooper, Todd
Southard, Anne and Sara

Sally Carpenter
Anonymous
Busse, Perry
Goodwin, David
Ohle, Carolyn & Cooper, Todd
Tusak, F. and L.
Williamson, John and Susan

We do our very best to keep our records 
accurate and we want to acknowledge 
your gifts. If we have made an error, 
please contact us so we may correct this 
listing.

Prefer to receive this as a digital newsletter? 
Sign up at http://www.innisfreevillage.org/subscribe
(you will receive no more than 12 e-mails per year) 


